MOLD TOWN COUNCIL
Minutes of the Meeting of Mold Town Council held at the Town Hall, Mold on Wednesday 26th March 2014.

PRESENT: 

Councillors: Robin Guest (Mayor), Haydn Bateman, Chris Bithell, Richard Brookes, Geoff Collett, Geoff Darkins, Ray Dodd, Bob Gaffey, Bryan Grew, Carol Heycocks, Geoff Matthias,  Andrea Mearns, Anthony Parry, Phil Thomas and Gareth Williams with the Clerk and Finance Officer and Town Centre Manager.

ALSO PRESENT:  Inspector Sharon McCairn and PCSO Emma Owen, with one member of the press 
APOLOGIES: Councillor Brian Lloyd.

141.
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

There were no declarations of interest expressed. 

142.
STREETSCENE COORDINATOR
The Mayor advised members that unfortunately the Streetscene Coordinator, Fraser Roberts had sent his apologies, but it is hoped he will be able to attend the next meeting of the Council in April.
143.   INSPECTOR SHARON McCAIRN
The Mayor welcomed Inspector McCairn and her colleague PCSO Emma Owen to the meeting and invited Inspector McCairn to speak.
Inspector McCairn thanked members for the invitation to attend.  She informed members that she had been in post since October 2013, and has visited each of the Town and Community Councils within Flintshire South over the last few months.  She advised members of her responsibilities for police performance and service delivery to the Flintshire South area.  She reported that there had been a general reduction in crime and anti-social behaviour in the area.  However, she had been asked a number of times by Town and Community Council how they should contact the police as there are no longer Community Beat Managers.  She advised members that the PCSO’s are the first line of contact.

The Mayor invited questions from members, and Councillor Chris Bithell advised that there had been an increase in the number of cars driving through red traffic lights on the Cross and High Street/Earl Road.   Inspector McCairn advised that there has been an operation on traffic offences recently in the area; she would ensure it is monitored through foot patrols.

Councillor Bithell expressed concern with the perceived increase of drug use/dealing in the town, with it also happening near play areas.  Councillor Andrea Mearns supported this concern adding that she was aware of a trader in the town reporting an incident of drug use/dealing taking place near their premises.  Councillor Andrea Mearns asked the best procedure for reporting such incidents.  Inspector McCairn advised that they rely on intelligence, and they have to satisfy the Court that there are sufficient grounds for a warrant.  She advised that she would be happy to take up the issue relating to the reporting of drug dealing near the traders premises.

Councillor Bithell advised that there was an issue of speeding traffic on Wrexham Road which had been identified during a meeting with the Youth Council recently.  The young people had expressed concern for their safety when walking to and from school.  He advised that there is also an issue of speeding on Ruthin Road and Chester Road, and asked if speed guns could help.  Inspector McCairn advised that Ruthin Road is already targeted, as there is a current campaign.  PCSO’s are also trained in the use of speed guns and partner the police in the campaign.

 Councillor Bithell raised a concern about licensing applications for fast food outlets applying for extended opening hours and the lack of support from the Police during a recent licensing application.  He suggested that fast food premises attract potential for incidents.  Inspector McCairn advised that there is a Licensing Officer within the Police who works with the Local Authority, and so was surprised that they were not present at the recent meeting.  She advised that the Police cannot have a blanket policy of objection to applications; any objections have to be justified.  The Mayor suggested that the contact details for the Licensing Officer could be provided to the Clerk for any future issues.  Inspector McCairn agreed to provide the details to the Clerk.
Councillor Carol Heycocks advised that the Youth Council had also expressed concern over cars parking on the road and on pavements, causing an issue with traffic and school buses.  Inspection McCairn added that she could include monitoring of this through the patrols, and suggested contacting the Highways Department at the Local Authority as there are currently no road markings in that area.

The Mayor thanked Inspector McCairn and PCSO Emma Owen once again for attending.
144. 
MAYORS ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Mayor advised that it had been a quiet month but he had attended the St. David’s Day celebrations in the town, where he had judged the window display and art contributions.  It had be a fabulous day, where he was joined by Neal Ailing Director of Community Services and Councillor Christine Jones, Cabinet Member for Social Care.  They had commented on the vibrancy of the town and were interested in the hopes of the town becoming a Dementia Friendly Community.

The Mayor also opened the Arts Festival the previous weekend, and he had been amazed by the quality of the art work, and urged everyone to go along to future events.
145.
MINUTES

Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) The minutes of the meeting of the Council held on 26th February 2014 be received and approved;
b) The minutes of the meeting of the Planning Committee held on 10th March 2014 be received and noted;

146.
INFORMATION ARISING FROM THE MINUTES
146.1 Minute 127 Dementia Friendly Communities – Councillor Haydn Bateman advised that he had asked at the meeting how many nurses had received training on Dementia awareness at the hospital?
146.2 Minute 132 Report of Town Centre Manager – Councillor Chris Bithell asked if there was an update on the issue relating to the two unoccupied Public Houses, the Britannia and the Bridge Inn.  The Town Centre Manager advised that he had been out to look at the Britannia, which has now been made safe.  The Local Authority is aware of the property, and the owners had had the roof inspected for safety.  He was also aware that the Britannia is now sold.

146.3 Minute 131.6 Correspondence – Councillor Andrea Mearns asked if a meeting had now been arranged between the Local Authority and Town Council representatives to discuss the review of the Car Parking in the town.  The Town Centre Manager advised that he had met with the Service Manager last week, and she was to speak with Neal Cockerton and report back, but a meeting had not been arranged at the moment.

146.4 Minute 137 Meetings Attended – Councillor Andrea Mearns reported that the Energy Reduction funding had now been received which would provide one to one household advice.
147.
CORRESPONDENCE
The following items of correspondence, items, were considered: including five additional
147.1 The Council considered the correspondence been received from Sandy Mewies in response to the Town Council’s request for support relating to highway signs.  It was agreed that the Clerk would provide the information to Carl Longland, Director of Environment, before writing to David Hanson MP.
147.2 The Council considered notes of the meetings of the Flintshire Local Access Forum received from Neville Howell, the Town Council’s representative on the group.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to Neville Howell to advise that Mold Town council believe communicating with Town & Community Councils is very useful to maintain links with the Local Access Forum to feed in schemes and ideas.

147.3 The Council noted the correspondence received from North Wales Fire Service advising that the Assessment of the Authority’s Performance for 2013 is available on their website.
147.4 The Council noted the correspondence received from One Voice Wales relating to Repeal of s.150 (5) of the Local Government Act 1972 – Implementation.  The Clerk advised members that she had contacted Paul Egan from One Voice Wales seeking advice on the Model Financial Regulation.  The Town Council’s Audit Committee will consider the response from Paul Egan when reviewing the Standing Orders and Financial Regulations.
147.5 The Council considered the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council relating to the Local Development Plan.  The Clerk advised that she and the Town Centre Manager had met with Andy Robert and Scott Brett on 19th March and had agreed to arrange a workshop for members and representatives of Mold Town Partnership.  The workshop has been arranged for Tuesday 8th April, and will include a presentation from Colliers International, followed by discussions to agree next steps for the development of the Town Plan and response to the Candidate Call for sites consultation.

147.6 The Council considered the correspondence received from a resident expressing concern for the untidy site at Harleys Garage.  The resident is asking if the Town Council could prevail upon the owners to rectify this.  It was agreed that the Clerk would write to the owners of the premises expressing concerns for the condition of the premises.
147.7 The Council considered the correspondence received from One Voice Wales providing information on a new training module available on devolution of services.  It was agreed that the Clerk would contact other Town & Community Councils to see if there is any interest in attending a session.

147.8 The Council considered the correspondence received from One Voice Wales providing details of a Land and Asset Transfer Shared Learning Seminar.  It was agreed that the Clerk and Councillor Geoff Collett would attend the seminar.
147.9 The Council considered the correspondence received from Flintshire County Council confirming details for the Summer Play Scheme programme 2014.  The grant they have available will enable them to offer match funding for two schemes of three weeks duration at a cost of £898.20 per scheme or £1796.40 in total to Mold Town Council.  Flintshire County Council requires confirmation of participation from the Town Council.  It was agreed that the Town council would support the Summer Play Scheme for the three week duration at a total cost of £1796.40.
147.10 The Council noted the correspondence received from Rhodri Thomas, Training and Development Manager at Cynnal Cymru-Sustain Wales, providing more information on the proposed workshop he seeks to deliver.

Resolved:  It was resolved that the actions set out above be approved.

148.
REPORT OF TOWN CENTRE MANAGER

The Town Centre Manager presented a verbal report to the Council.

The Town Centre Manager advised members that the old Hammersley’s shop has now been redeveloped, with two retail units on the ground floor, the largest of which has been let.  There are plans for residential apartments to the first floor and outbuildings.  Across the road the TV shop has diversified and let out part of the premises to a dress making business.  The former Town & Country shop has now been let and is to be a Barbers.  The Town Centre Manager advised that traders still view the climate as fragile.  
The Town Centre Manager advised that he had been in contact with Sainsbury’s and it is likely that a Planning Application will be submitted in early summer.

The Town Centre Manager informed members of the Mayor’s Charity Dinner Dance, and that five tables had already been sold.  

The Town Centre Manager reminded members of the Mold Spring Clean this coming weekend, and ask that members indicate on the form going around when they would be available to help.
Resolved:  It was resolved to approve the report.  
149. 
DEMENTIA FRIENDLY COMMUNITIES
Members considered the desired approach for Mold becoming a Dementia Friendly Community (DFC).  Councillor Gareth Williams suggested that during the Dementia Awareness week the Town Council could promote DFC by having a stall on the street market.  Members supported this suggestion.  Following a suggestion by Councillor Bithell to involve the Traders, the Clerk proposed that an article could be included in the next Mold Matter news letter.  This was also supported by members.  The Mayor advised that the County Council should be made aware of the plans so that additional help and support could be provided by the County Council.  Following discussion it was also agreed that members would attend the 45 minute awareness training session provided by the Alzheimer’s Society.
Resolved:  It was resolved that:

a) Members would attend the 45 minute awareness training session;

b) An article would be placed in the next Mold Matter newsletter;

c) The Town Council will have a stall during Dementia Awareness week to promote Dementia Friendly Communities;
d) The Clerk will contact Jacky Baldini to make the necessary arrangements and advise her of the council’s decision.
150.  ONE VOICE WALES – ANNUAL GENERAL MEETING
Councillor Chris Bithell suggested the following motion:
“That this Conference calls upon the Westminster Government to reform the current Licensing Laws to enable Local Licensing Authorities to impose sensible time limits on opening hours of business premises such as fast food shops, clubs, pubs etc., in order to protect local residents from noise and disturbances of the peace which are likely to result from late night operations.”  Councillor Bithell gave examples where appeals by applicants have been successful despite the concerns raised.  He added that once one fast food premises receives permission it then leads to other premises on the same street to apply for late opening hours.  Fast food premises are known to be hot spots for attracting anti-social behaviour.

Resolved:  It was resolved to support the motion suggested by Councillor Bithell as detailed above.
Councillor Geoff Darkins left the meeting at 8.40pm

151. 
POSITIVE PLANNING – A CONSULTATION ON PROPOSALS TO REFORM THE PLANNING SYSTEM IN WALES

Members considered the previously circulated consultation response prepared by the Planning Committee on behalf of the Town Council.

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the response provided. 

152.
NOTICE OF MOTION

Councillor Bryan Grew sought support from members to remove Correspondence from the Town Council’s agenda for future meetings.  Any significant items deemed by the Clerk to require a Council decision will be included as an individual agenda item.  All other correspondence received for information only will be forwarded by email to all members as and when received by the Clerk.  Following a discussion it was suggested by Councillor Geoff Collett that it should be trailed for a six month period.
Resolved:  It was resolved to support the notice of motion as amended for a trial period of six months.

Councillor Gareth Williams left the meeting at 9pm

153.
NOTIFICATION OF UPCOMING EVENTS
The Council noted the date of the Mayor’s Charity Dinner/Dance, and the Mayor advised members of his chosen charities.  Any proceeds raised from the evening would be shared between the Friends of Bailey Hill group and Flintshire Young Carers. 
Resolved:  It was resolved to note the upcoming events detailed. 

154.  
NOTIFICATIONS OF PLANNING DECISIONS

Resolved:  It was resolved to note the report. 
155. 
MEETINGS ATTENDED

Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that the Pancake Races had been a great success and thanked those members who had helped on the day.  She also thanks the Beaufort Park Hotel for providing the pancakes for the races.
Councillor Andrea Mearns advised that she had met with officers from Flintshire County Council at Bailey Hill on 5th March 2014 to discuss the proposals prepared by Harrison Design Development to improve the access.  Andy Leake from Kings Christian Centre had also been at the meeting.  The Officers from Flintshire had supported the proposals in principle and funding acquired from Cadwyn Clwyd would now be used to prepare a detailed design brief.

Councillor Mearns advised that she had attended a Clwydian Range Tourism group meeting, and David Shiel would like to attend a future meeting of the Town Council to discuss ideas for Mold as the gateway to the Clwydian Range.  

Councillor Mearns advised that she had attended a Cittaslow UK meeting on the 15th March.  There is a new PHD student working with Llangollen on Tourism.

On 18th March 2014, the Friends of Bailey Hill meeting took place, where 35 people attended. There is now a temporary steering group set up to develop a name for the group and draft constitution and objectives, which will be considered at the next full meeting on 16th April. 
Councillor Chris Bithell advised that he had attended the two Youth Councils the previous week, from the senior and junior schools.  He had shared the Bailey Hill plans with the young people.  There had been concerns of speeding traffic outside the schools, and the young children had told of feeling intimidated at the skate park by older children.

Councillor Richard Brookes advised that he had attended the Mold Darby & Joan AGM, the finances are good, and he had been asked to say that the Grosvenor Hall is open for bookings.

Councillor Geoff Collett advised that the contract for reviewing the Daniel Owen Centre had now been awarded to a consultant, and he would keep members up to date on progress.

Councillor Bryan Grew advised that he had attended the Food Festival committee meetings, and it is unlikely that there will be a celebrity chef at the festival this year.  Instead, they will look at promoting local chefs.  On the Friday evening before the festival there will be the new Taste of Flintshire awards.

Councillors Geoff Matthias and Richard Brookes left the meeting at 9.15pm

Councillor Bryan Grew advised members of a joint SLCC/OVW conference to be held on 15th May 2014 at Venue Cymru, Llandudno.  It was agreed that Councillor Bryan Grew and The Clerk would attend the conference.  The Clerk agreed to forward details of the event to all members.
Councillor Bob Gaffey advised that he had attended the St. David’s Day celebrations in the town, which was very successful and he hoped it would be put on in future years.

Councillor Phil Thomas advised that he was still working on the Leadmill project, and had been on site that day preparing the ground for planting and seeding.  It is hoped that planting will take place on 10th April 2014.

Councillor Anthony Parry advised that he had attended the Mold Town Partnership meeting and Carnival meeting.  He had attended Flintshire County Council’s Chair’s Charity Dinner where he had assisted with the auction.  A record amount of money was raised from the event of over £6,600, and third of which will be donated to Mold Community Hospital.

156. 
ACCOUNTS / PAYMENTS

The Council considered the schedule previously circulated and noted that expenditure complied with the statutory powers available to local councils. 

Resolved: It was resolved that the schedule of payments be approved.
The Meeting ended at 9.25pm
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